Policy & Finance Committee 

11 February 2013 


Minutes of a Meeting of the Policy & Finance Committee of Cwmbran Community Council held on Monday 11 February 2013
Present 
Councillor WM Howell (in the Chair)

Councillors SJ Brooks, M Johnson, R Kemp, TA Matthews, WJ Walker, and TJ Winter
Also Councillor S Evans and David Collins (Clerk to the Council) 
PF12/59
Apologies 


Apologies for Absence were received from Councillor Michele Day.

PF12/60
Declarations of Interest
Members were asked to declare any personal and/or prejudicial interests that they may have and sign the Interests Sheet to give details of the nature of the interest.
PF12/61
Presentation from Bron Afon 
All members had been invited to attend for this item

Cath Stenson (Head of Community Investment & Involvement) and Liz Evans (Head of Community Housing) from Bron Afon Community Housing described how Bron Afon was meeting some of its current challenges and discussed some of the ways in which relationships with the Council might be strengthened.

Members noted progress made since Bron Afon was established in 2008 and discussed particular pressures such as the implications of changes to welfare reform on both tenants and rent collection. Members considered current projects and some of the means by which Bron Afon was continuing to improve its services and develop new business.
Other issues raised by members included:

· Availability of housing stock to meet demand for downsizing in view of Bedroom Tax
· Support/advice to tenants re banking arrangements
· Closures of Bron Afon offices
· Parking issues in Northville

· Child protection issues around friends sharing tenancies
· Use of local labour

At the conclusion of the discussion Cath Stenson and Liz Evans distributed further literature about the work of Bron Afon. They agreed to return on a future occasion to discuss issues such as the implications of welfare reform in more detail, possibly by means of a seminar for all members. Members thanked the officers for the interesting discussion.

It was recommended that the Clerk to the Council take forward the suggestion of a seminar for all members to discuss the above issues in more detail. 
PF12/62
Itemised Schedule of receipts and payments (November & December 2012)

Members considered itemised schedules of receipts, payments and bank reconciliations along with associated background papers 

 Issues raised by members included:

· Cancelled cheques (B02)

· Twinning (PO1). Confirmation of the dates of the visit had now been received from Stadt Bruchsal (9-12 May 2013) (minute CL12/058 refers) Formal invitations to visit were awaited but in the meantime, it was important to commence planning arrangements. 
It was recommended that 

(1) the schedules be received and noted.
(2) the Clerk to the Council take forward the arrangements in relation to the proposed twinning visit and report to a future meeting. 
PF12/63
Balloons & Chinese Lanterns 
Members had noted that a petition had been submitted to the National Assembly for Wales with regard to the release of balloons and Chinese lanterns by Keep Wales Tidy (KWT) about the effect of balloons and lanterns on wildlife at sea and on land. Minute PF12/34 refers. KWT had also sought voluntary action from schools and other organisations across Wales to generate support and to keep the issue in high profile. As such KWT was seeking the support of Town and Community Councils across Wales. KWT had asked the Council to give a commitment to recognise the damage caused to wildlife and the environment by balloons and Chinese lanterns and pledge to not organise or undertake a balloon or lantern release from now onwards. KWT had also asked for the Council’s name to appear on the Keep Wales Tidy website as inspiration to others. In considering this request members and drew attention to the need to address health & safety issues whilst still allowing opportunities for the public (especially children) to enjoy such activities. It had been agreed that consideration be deferred to allow the Clerk to the Council an opportunity to undertake further research into the damage caused by Chinese lanterns and balloons. Members considered further information which had now bee provided.

It was recommended that no further action be taken.
 PF12/64
Requests for Financial Assistance: Eisteddfodau (National, Llangolllen & Urdd)

Members had previously considered requests for financial assistance from Llangollen International Eisteddfod and the Denbighshire & District National Eisteddfod. (Minute PF12/40 refers). In considering the requests, members discussed the extent to which Cwmbran schools took part in these events. Consideration was therefore deferred to allow the Clerk to the Council to ascertain the extent to which Cwmbran schools took part in the events referred to. In the meantime, the Council has also received a request for financial assistance from Urdd Gobaith Cymru for financial assistance towards the 2013 Urdd Eisteddfod in Pembrokeshire. Members noted that Ysgol Gymraeg Cwmbran had indicated that regularly attended the Urdd but that there were few other responses from local schools.
It was recommended that 

(1) the Clerk to the Council contact Ysgol Gymraeg Cwmbran direct to discuss the possibility of the Council providing financial support direct to the school.

(2) This information be conveyed to the 3 eisteddfodau referred to above.
PF12/65
Seminars attended: (a) One Voice Wales Gwent Valleys Area Committee 15 January 2013 & (b) Local Councils Partnership Committee 29 January 2013
Members considered reports in relation to the above, which had been attended by Councillor TA Matthews & David Collins (a) and Councillors WM Howell, TA Matthews & David Collins (b). Issues discussed had included the new Specialist Critical Care Centre (SCCC), the report of the Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales, Community Council representation on Torfaen County Borough Council bodies and the DWP Youth Contract.
It had previously been reported that, following the TCALC AGM, the Council’s representation on TCALC would be two members in future (Minute PF12/27 refers). However, Councillor DJ Williams had also recently been appointed as a representative on the Local Strategic Board’s Tactical Group and Councillor S Evans would represent Community Councils on the Standards & Ethics Committee (Torfaen County Borough Council). This would ensure that the Council retained a strong voice in its partnership arrangements with Torfaen County Borough Council. Councillors Howell and TA Matthews would continue to sit on TCALC.

It was recommended that 

(1) the above arrangements be noted.

(2) the Clerk to the Council invite Richard Bowen (Director of Planning, Aneurin Bevan Health Board) to a future meeting as part of the consultation on the SCCC.
(3) the Clerk to the Council invite David Congreave (Assistant Director – Communities at Torfaen County Borough Council) to a future meeting to describe the DWP Youth Contract further.

PF12/66
Civic Dinner 2 March 2013 

Members considered the arrangements which had been put in place for this year’s event, which would take place at Greenmeadow Golf Club.

Following comments previously made by members (minute PF12/51 refers), the event would take the form of an evening of celebration of Cwmbran and its communities. The event would be hosted by the Chair of the Council, who had been consulted as part of the preparations. 

Members welcomed some of the initiatives introduced for this year’s event, such as a greater focus on the contribution made to Cwmbran life by the Council’s external partners, a guest list which better reflected the wider community, the decision to dispense with a free bar, entertainment provided by community partners and the opportunity for guests to contribute to the Chair’s charity. Issues identified for further improvements next year included the potential to stage the event within the community of Cwmbran (such as Cwmbran Stadium) and obtaining Full Council approval of the guest list. 
It was recommended that the above arrangements be noted and that the format for future events be kept under review.
PF12/67
Cwmbran Community Council: Way Forward

Members discussed a series of initiatives which had been put in place by the new Clerk to the Council, following his appointment in July 2012. Measures introduced included raising the profile of the Council in the community, a strengthening of the Council’s corporate identity and improved external & internal communications. Other potential initiatives designed to maintain this progress were discussed.
Members welcomed the measures described in a report presented, which they considered to be a working document which should be kept under regular review. Other issues raised by members included:
· Options to develop a Cwmbran Community Guide

· Improved web facilities
· The importance of positive media coverage

· Strengthening references to Cwmbran and Bruchsal on the Council’s corporate identity.

· Opportunities to promote the work of Community Councils within “Torfaen Talks.”

It was recommended that:
(1) The measures taken to improve the way in which the Council provides information to the public and engages the public be noted. 

(2) The arrangement put in place to improve the internal working of the Council be noted.
(3) The proposals to develop this work further be noted

(4) Members’ suggestions on potential future initiatives be noted

(5) A report back on progress be submitted in six months time.
(6) The Job Descriptions included within the report be endorsed. 
PF12/68
Confidential: Exclusion of Press and Public 

It was agreed to exclude the press and public during consideration of the following item on the grounds that consideration of the item would involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 and the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosure
PF12/69
Licence Issue – Use of First Floor at The Council House by Torfaen County Borough Council 
Members considered a report in respect of the above as the current licence had now expired. A new offer had been proposed by Torfaen County Borough Council. 

It was recommended that the offer is accepted and that the Clerk to the Council prepare an agreement on this basis for an 18 month period with effect from 1 February 2013. 

Signed ……………………………..

(Chair, Cwmbran Community Council)
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